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MINUTES OF THE WILDLIFE RESERVE COMMITTEE Meeting held on Monday 2 September 2019 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Little Wakering Road, Barling Magna, Essex, commencing at 7pm.

Present:   Councillors Bond (Chairman), Bright, Cohen, Gardiner and McKillop (Vice-Chairman). 

In attendance:  Mr J. Goodman and Mr P. Shaw (volunteers) and I. King (Parish Clerk). 

Apologies:  Councillor Steptoe; District Councillor Lucas-Gill.


MINUTES

1. The Chairman to declare the meeting open 
a. The meeting was declared open at 7pm.  Since the June meeting, Mr Goodman had started to volunteer and he was thanked for joining the team.    

2. To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

3. To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. There were none from councillors.  In respect of item 6b on the agenda, the Clerk asked it be noted that he had a business relationship with a local beekeeper (not involved in the proposal).

4. To agree the Minutes of the Wildlife Reserve Committee held on 3 June 2019 
a. Proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the minutes be approved. Agreed unanimously.

5. The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Committee on matters relating to the Wildlife Reserve 
a. The Clerk reported a conversation with a local resident at the Reserve.  The gentleman concerned had trained as an ecologist and he had asked about when the next Flora and Fauna Study would be carried out. He felt that the soil quality was probably too poor to sustain several species that would otherwise be a welcome addition.  He also asked about plans for the pond.  He had been invited to this meeting. 
 
6. Current issues
a. The Clerk reported on a shooting incident that had taken place at the Reserve on the evening of 25 July 2019.  Despite the photographs taken of the person concerned, the Police were unable to identify the suspect and no further action could be taken.  If a similar incident were to happen again, where the was the possibility of injury to people or wildlife, anyone on site should call 999.  
b. A suggestion had been received that beehives should be placed in the Reserve. The Committee recognised the important role that bees played in sustaining the local flora. The Committee would consider recommending the introduction of hives once the volunteer team was up to full strength as this was currently the greatest priority.  Before doing so, they would also need a fully researched management plan and firm assurances on the safeguarding of the hives and the public.  
c. The leaks to the water supply had been repaired. Councillor Gardiner expressed concern about the potential trip-hazard from an inspection cover which had settled below the optimum level.  He felt that this should have been corrected before signing off the work. The Clerk suggested that on any future projects of this kind two or three councillors might make a site visit to satisfy themselves of the quality of the work before it was completed. 
d. It was noted that the Enovert Community Trust was no longer open to fund Barling projects as they had declared the local landfill site closed to new deposits. At some point, the Clerk would identify some alternative potential sources of funding. It was reported that the Council had recently downgraded the priority of installing a mains electricity supply at the Reserve owing to competing claims on staff time.
e. Although a recent Trip Advisor report on the Reserve had commended the access for wheelchair users, the Committee felt that more could be done.  The Clerk was asked to bring forward costed options for compacting and levelling the path and for ensuring that, where possible, it met the standards of the Disability Discrimination Act 2010.
f. The Committee noted with appreciation the certificated training undertaken by Mr Shaw in the safe handling of chainsaws.  The Clerk would arrange for him to receive his certificate and badge.

7. Volunteering at the Reserve
a. Having identified the need to raise the number of committed and regular volunteers as its highest current priority, the Committee discussed options for achieving this. The new full-colour flyers were welcomed but a door-to-door distribution was not thought likely to help. Social media was thought the most likely source of fruitful advertising and the Clerk was asked to continue to market the campaign.  Mr Shaw would renew the information posted on the Great Wakering Facebook site. Rotas for the filling the bird feeders would help reduce the overall workload and Councillor McKillop expressed a wish to help in this. Once there were more volunteers, there would be scope for more outreach work among local schools and pre-schools.  Mr Shaw’s recent work in this regard was commended. Quarterly volunteers’ days might be held again on Sundays. 

8. Equipment and expenditure
a. Proposals for expenditure. Council would be asked to approve:
(i) The regular purchasing of new bird feeders, “no-mess” wild bird seed at £9.99 for 12 kg bags and fat balls for the coming winter.  25 species of birds had been logged at the Reserve last winter.
(ii) The three main gates each required a new coded padlock, at an estimated cost of around £25 each. These should not be the ABUS type, which were inferior.

(iii) A service visit from Ernest Doe & Sons for the tractor mower, hedge trimmer and any other power tools. Mr Shaw was thanked for repairing the problem with the steering on the mower, but a service was now due.
b. Following the 2018 tree survey, a quote of £485 had been received from Westbury Tree Services Ltd for recommended work on the Willow (item T4 in the report) and Horse Chestnut (item T7).  This firm had been recommended by Mr Pavelin, the Council’s grounds maintenance contractor. It was agreed to recommend its acceptance to the Council.  Mr Shaw would liaise with the contractor on-site.
c. When the Council considers its 2020/21 budget, it was agreed to seek:
(i) 3 new noticeboards in recycled plastic, for the barn.  These would be used to display the work of the Reserve to best effect. Mr Shaw kindly offered to gather quotes;
(ii) New cutting blades for the tractor-mower;
(iii) Fence posts and rails for spot repairs to the car park;
(iv) 3 timber bridges needed repair or renewal: these would require substantial thicknesses of timber.
d. Following the renewal of the Green Flag award, the Council had invited the Committee to consider a proposal to install a flagpole at the Reserve. The offer was discussed. The weight of the flag would require a very heavy-duty flagpole and careful management.  The Committee’s response was to thank the Council for its suggestion but to prefer instead a plaque in place of the flag, to be mounted on the wall of the barn.  Councillor Bright kindly offered to take an aerial video of this year’s flag laid out on the grass, for promotional purposes.

a. To note the date for the next meeting of the Committee
· Monday, 2 December 2019 

b. Exchange of Information.
a. Mr Shaw reported that a local farmer was willing to use his tractor and flail to assist in the clearing of ditches.  It was unanimously agreed that any diesel required for this purpose would be supplied by the Reserve.
b. Updated contacts information was now displayed at the Reserve, which would also carry posters for the 2019 Photographic Competition and the 26 October Quiz Night.

The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.15pm, thanking members for their attendance.

*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *
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